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HOW TO 

How to Use This Manual 

The Print Server Subsystem allows all of the 
users in the network community to share printers 
and to send print requests to a waiting area on 
the hard disk. These waiting requests are then 
processed by the print server station. This 
manual describes the use of the print server 
user software and configuration of user default 
files for requests. 

The Print Server Subsystem Installation and 
Operation Manual explains how to install, 
configure and maintain the print server software 
and emphasizes operation of the SERVER program 
which runs on the print server station. Those 
involved in installation, configuration, and 
maintenance of this package should read both of 
these manuals. 

Prerequisite manuals for users are: 

PLAN ~OO (TM) File Server User's Manual 

PLAN ~OO (TM) File Server User's Guide (for 
your particular environment) 

Chapter 1 of this manual provides an overview of 
the Print Server Subsystem, introducing you to 
the ways that the network print system allows 
sharing of printers and to the options that you 
have when you print. 

Chapter 2 provides a detailed explanation of how 
to fill out your print request form, and how to 
initiate your request. 

Appendices A-F provide details that are unique 
to each operating system environment. 

4/1/83 iii 





HOW TO 

The material in this document applies to Version 
2e2 of the Print Server Subsystem software. 

We welcome criticisms and suggestions. Forms for 
reporting program errors and documentation 
errors or inadequacies are provided at the back 
of this guide. 
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INTRODUCTION 

Chapter 1 

Introduction to the System 

1.0 The Print Server Programs 

The Print Server Subsystem package consists of 
user and server programs. The user software, 
which is invoked by users at their workstations, 

.presents a print request form on the screen. The 
user can fill out this form and issue a request 
for one or more text files to be printed. When 
the user issues the request, it is sent to the 
file server's associated hard disk where it 
becomes a little virtual v~lum~. The server 
software processes these requests and manages 
the printing of them. 

1.1 The Print Server Station 

A print server station is a microcomputer th~t 

runs special print server software. The programs 
running on this stations check the request 
queues on the hard disk every minute or so, 
taking requests in the order they were issued 
but considering special user specified 
priorities. The print server software verifies 
that a printer is available and set up to do the 
job. If so, the job is completed. See figure on 
page 1-2. 

1.2 User Specified Printer "Setups" 

A printer is capable of printing according to 
varying length-of-page specificatons, on 
different types of paper, and, in some cases, in 
different fonts. Because the user requests 
sent to a wai ting are·a and don't have to 
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INTRODUCTION 

processed immediately, it is possible to allow 
specification of different setups. For instance, 
one employee may be producing a document that 
requires a higher grade of paper that is not 
commonly used by other employees. The print 
server software will note that the printer 
"setup" specification is not currently supported 
on the specified printer and delay the request 
until the software is told by the system manager 
that the setup is currently available. 
Meanwhile, other users who have other currently 
supported preferences, can issue requests that 
can be printed almost directly. There are many 
characteristics that determine a "setup". The 
system manager at your installation will create 
specifications for all the needed setups and 
give names to them. These names are then used by 
the user when the requests are issued and by the 
server program when the requests are processed. 

1-2 

USER STATION 

RUNS PRINT PROGRAM "1l 
'?<t'Q ~~ 

!/<t'.s- <t'.s-..o FILE SERVER Network DISK 

PR'NTER SEAVER >~:--> Xl iX--~·~O 
)DI \. q~~~~v" 9~ ~ .... 

q-v"'t'. O~«) 
I I ~V; 

./ RUNS SERVER ~ 
/ PROGRAM . l 

---.,. 

PRINTER 

STORES REQUEST FILE 

PRINTS REQUES' 
FILE 
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1.3 Multiple Printers and Multiple Setups 

One print server can be connected to several 
printers. In fact, a network can have more than 
one print server station, each connected to 
several printers. The user request form allows 
you to select a particular print server and even 
a particular printer to do your job. If you 
don't have a printer preference, you can enter 
"Any" in the appropriate blanks and the first 
free server will process your request, directing 
it to be printed on its first available 
printer. 

1.4 Multiple File Servers and Multiple Networks . 
Some networks have more than one file server 
station. Each file server controls its own hard 
disks. The print servers can check with each 
file server on the network for print requests. 

The user can specify that files be printed from 
any file server in the network that the system 
manager allows. Ask the system manager for the 
names of the file servers that can be accessed. 
Print requests that you queue on your default 
file server can specify files to be printed that 
reside on other file servers. 

A single network print server can serve several 
physical network segments at once. The server 
is simply connected to the different networks by 
network interface cards placed in different 
slots in the server. Users on a network are not 
affected by such a mUltiple attachment. They 
queue print requests as if the print server 
served one network alone. However, files 
residing on another network can be printed for a 
user if the system manager has configured the 
system to allow it. 
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The system manager can tell you which file 
servers are serviced by which print servers in 
your system. 

1.5 System Manager's Responsibilities 

Your system manager performs various 
configuration and maintenance tasks as detailed 
in the Print Server Subsystem Installation and 
Operation Manual. In brief, these tasks are: 

10 Configuring various text files that tell the 
print server software which file servers, 
print server, printers, and setups are 
available. The system manager will tell you 
the correct names to use when specifying file 
servers, print servers, printers and setups. 

20 Reconfiguring these same text files when the 
information changes. 

3. Maintaining the server queues and killing 
requests that were issued incorrectly, and 
therefore can't be printed. 

4. Presetting defaults that appear in the print 
request form. See the appendix for your 
environment for complete details about 
setting defaults. 
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PRINT REQUESTS 

Chapter 2 

The Print Request Program 

2.0 Introduction 

The following sections present general 
information on the print request program. These 
sections explain how to: 

a. Print files from your workstation 
b. Specify printing options 

You will be 
environment 
information. 

referred to the 
for special 

2.1 Printing a File 

appendix for your 
instructions.. and 

To print a file, invoke the print request 
program ·for your workstation environment, as 
described in the appropriate appendix of this 
manual. Turn to that appendix and follow the 
instructions in the first section. When the 
print request form appears on the screen, turn 
back to this chapter and continue following the 
instructions below: 
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Print Request Version 

--> File(s) to print? 

FS Pathname: 

File server: $FE 

Page title: 

Identification: 

Number of Copies: 1 
Print Server: ANY 

Printer Model: LINEPRINTER 
Eject (a-none): 62 

Setup : STANDARD 
Priority (L/S/R/O): STANDARD 

As can be seen from this example, the print 
request program allows you to specify more than 
just the file to be printed. Options such as 
number of copies, length of page, and job 
priority can be selected by moving the arrow at 
the left of the menu from option to option by 
typing the <Return> key. If you accidentally hit 
the return key too many times and miss an 
option, you can still .specify it. The arrow 
returns to the top of the request when you type 
the <Return> key for the "Priority" option. 

Some of the option blanks may already be filled 
in· when the print request form appears. These 
values, that appear when the print request form 
is first invoked, are called defaults. They may 
be set by the system manager, by the print 
system software or by you. Once you have read 
and understood what each option is for and what 
values you can enter for it, we recommend that 
you turn to your appendix and learn how to set 
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your own defaults. 

You can replace any value that appears next to 
an option by placing the cursor key in that 
field (option blank) and typing. When you have 
entered in the value, strike the <Return> key 
and proceed to the next option. If you aren't 
happy with the contents of a particular field 
you can use the <Return> key to position the 
cursor in that field again. Replace the contents 
by entering the new value and striking the 
<Return> key when you are done. 

After you have entered the values and have 
issued the request, you can respond with a "Y" 
to the prompt which asks you if you want to 
issue another request. The request form appears 
again with the same values you just entered. You 
only need to change the values that must be 
different for the next request. If a previously 
specified pathname has a password in it, you 
will have to reenter that pathname again. 

The values you enter into the print request form 
are not retained if you exit the print program, 
to return to your environment operating sytem or 
application. 

2.2 Printing Options 

Here is a detailed explanation of the options, 
the values that can be given for them and what 
the network print software will do if an option 
is not specified (its default state)o 

The options are: 

FILE NAME(S) 

Up to 8 can be specified. Separate file names by 
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commas. Files must reside on the same volume 0 

When specifying file names to be printed, be 
sure to use the appropriate syntax for your 
operating system environment as explained in the 
appendixo 

FS PATHNAME: 

Enter the complete 
network volume upon 
printed reside. 

pathname 
which the 

of the 
file(s) 

virtual 
to be 

If a network default directory is set, you may 
enter a partial pathname. For example, if 
/MAIN/USERS is the default directory, you may 
enter 

TEST/EXAMPLE 

instead of 

/MAIN/USERS/TEST/EXAMPLE. 

The appendix for your workstation environment 
tells how to set default pathnames that 
automatically appear in the print request form 
when it is invoked. 

Files to be printed may reside in virtual 
network volumes that are protected by passwords. 
This protection may prevent the files from being 
read (and printed) unless you provide the 
correct passwords. 

If file server passwords have been set, enter 
them in the form: 

/}1AIN/USERS/TEST:password/EXAMPLE:password 

Press <Return> to accept the pathname and it 
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will be redisplayed without the passwords. 

FILE SERVER 

Specify the name or address of the file server 
which manages the hard disk on which the files 
to be printed reside. 

Ask the system manager for the 
addresses of those file servers 
serviced by the print server system. 

names and 
currently 

The file server specified may be on another 
network, as long as the system manager indicates 
that the file server is part of the system. 

PAGE TITLE 

The title that you type in will be printed at 
the top of each page of your printing job, along 
with the date, time and page number. Two blank 
lines will precede the title line, and the name 
of the file being printed (and its network 
volume) will appear on the line following it. 
Another blank line completes the 5-line header 
on each page. If the page title field is left 
blank, no page titles will be printed and your 
job will begin at the top of the page. If a 
title is provided, or the default is accepted, 
pages will be numbered. Otherwise, page 
numbering must be provided by the file being 
printed. 

Type <space> <Return> to remove a default title 
and have no title printed. 

Text processing programs usually include their 
own title and page number values. When you wish 
to print files of formatted text, "PAGE TITLE" 
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in the list of options should be left blank. If 
a default is displayed, remove it by entering 
<space> <Return>. 

IDENTIFICATION 

The word or words typed here as identification 
will appear as your job's identifying "I.D." as 
it waits in the print queue to be printed. You 
may enter a descriptive I.D. If left blank, the 
system will fill in the field with "filename on 
volumename". (the name of the file you have 
specified to be printed, and the volume upon 
which it resides). 

COPIES 

If you 
copies, 
Between 
files A, 
sequence 

make no specification for number of 
the print system will print one copy. 

1 and 999 are allowed. If multiple 
B, C have been specified, the copy 

will be A, B, C, A, B, C, ••• 

Pages will be numbered consecutively and the 
page number will be reset only at the end of 
each copy, not at the end of each file. 

PRINT SERVER 

Each printer in the Print Server Subsytem is 
associated with three identifying name tags: the 
name or number of its server station, its own 
(printer) name, and the name of the setup used 
in it. For a job to be printed on a specific 
printer, the name tags that are set in the list 
of options above must match the name tags given 
to the printer by the system manager. 
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The "PRINT SERVER" tag identifies the print 
server station that controls a particular 
printer (or printers). Enter ,. ANY" if you don't 
care which print server handles your request. To 
have a particular printer do your job, specify 
the printer's server station number in decimal 
or in hexadecimal (preceded by "$"), or enter 
the name of the print server station, if it has 
been given one by the system manager. 

In some cases, printers at more than one print 
server station are acceptable to complete a 
print job, but "ANY" of the print server 
stations are not acceptable. To specify more 
than one print server station, enter the names 
or addresses (addresses can be expressed in 
decimal or hexidecimal) separated by commas. 

PRINTER MODEL 

The "PRINTER MODEL"" tag is the name given to a 
particular printer by the system manager. This 
name may describe, for example, the type of 
printer ('"DAISYWHEEL'"), or its function 
C"CHECKWRITER"), or its location ("2NDFLOOR'"). 
Several printers may have the same"name, and be 
differentiated by their SERVER and SETUP tags, 
and their addresses. 

EJECT 

The Eject option controls page length. In the 
list of options above, the default is 62; thus, 
after 62 lines have been printed on a page, the 
printer will eject the page and begin a new 
one. Entering the number 0 will cause the 
printer to print without ejecting. 

Note that most output from text processing 
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programs should be printed with EJECT=O. This 
does not mean that the text will be continuous: 
most text processing programs include page-eject 
commands for the printer. 

SETUP 

In addition to its name and the address or name 
of its print server, each printer is identified 
by a setup tag. The SETUP tag describes the 
type of paper or form being used in the printer, 
with details of printer parameter configuration. 
Some forms used in your printer may require a 
different printer setup from the standard forms. 
Character spacing, lines per inch, forms length, 
and ribbon may be different for special forms. 
The print server uses SETUP to mean a 
combination of setup parameters required to use 
a particular form. 

In the menu above, the default value for SETUP 
is "Standard". The system manager at each 
installation determines what kind of paper or 
forms will be standard for each printer and what 
the name of that setup will be. 

For example, if you wish to print material on 
colored paper, queue the print request using the 
word "COLOR" (or some other tag designated by 
the system manager) in the "Setup" category. The 
job will not be printed until the print server 
console station's current setup is "COLOR". The 
system manager can change the current setup tag. 
The procedure for changing setup tags at the 
server console is described in detail in the 
Print Server Subsystem Installation And 
Operation Manual. 

The value "ANY" is allowed for the SETUP tag. 
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PRIORITY 

Print jobs are performed by the server software 
according to the priority assigned to them: 
"HIGH" priority jobs are printed first, 
"STANDARD" next, and "LOW" last. Jobs with 
Overnight priority are put aside and printed in 
a special time period at night. The hours of the 
Overnight printing period are set by the system 
manager. 

Once a printer begins a job, it will continue it 
even if higher priority jobs are subsequently 
queued behind it. For this reason, very long 
jobs should be given Overnight priority rather 
"than Low priority. 

Typing <Esc> at any time will cause Request to 
redisplay the menu as you have filled it in, and 
to display the message 

[Type <Esc><Return> to abort.]-----------­
Issue print request (yes/no)? 

Typing "N" will return you to the 
options. The values you have entered are 
displayed, as defaults for your next job. 

list of 
still 

Typing "Y" will cause the files specifed to be 
queued for print. When you queue a print job, 
the print program will add your "print request" 
to the queue file on a disk served by your 
default file server. This request will contain 
the names of the files you have asked to be 
printed, as well as the number of copies and 
other information you have provided. 

The print server stations will read this request 
file, and the correct printer will print out the 
files you have asked for. The appendix for your 
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operating system environment discusses how to 
check on the status of a print request that you 
have created, and how to kill a request before 
it is printed. 

When your request is queued, a message such as 

FILE EXAMPLE ON /MAIN/DOE/A queued for print 

More files to print (yes/no)? 

will be displayed. 

Typing "Y" will cause the list of options to be 
redisplayed, with the values used for the 
previous request retained as defaults. 

Typing "N" will return you to the original print 
request function menu or to your operating 
system command line. Please note that what 
happens here is dependent on your particular 
operating system environment and is explained in 
the appropriate appendix. 

2.3 Multiple File Servers and Multiple Networks 

Your print request is stored as a virtual volume 
on the hard disk served by your default file 
server. This small virtual volume is placed 
under a special directory created for new 
request volumes. 

This request will be read by the print server 
stations, and the correct server will cause your 
files to be printed for you. This print server 
will check to see which file server you have 
specified in the options list, and will search 
on that file server's disks (and on no others) 
for the file to bel printed. 
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You may enter the name or station address of any 
file server station, on your network or any 
other network to which the print servers are 
attached, if the system manager indicates that 
the file server you wish to specify is part of 
the print server system. 
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Appendix A 

Using the Print Server Subsystem 
in the Apple II DOS Environment 

A.O Introduction 

This appendix contains special instructions for 
operation of the network print software in the 
Apple II DOS environment. It contains 
instructions and information about the 
following: 

1. Section A.1 explains how to invoke the print 
request form from the DOS environment. 

2. Section ~ explains the proper syntax for 
file names. 

3. Section A.3 explains how to preset defaults 
for the print request form. 

4. Section A.4 explains how to print Applesoft 
and Integer BASIC files. 

5. Section A.5 explains how to print DOS files 
on a local printer. 

These instructions are specific to Apple II DOS 
and are meant to be read in conjunction with the 
more general instructions provided in Chapters 1 
and 2 of this manual. 

A.1 Invoking the Print Request Form 

To print a file from the DOS environment, you 
need to RUN PRINT which should be located on the 
shared library volume called 
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/MAIN/LIB/APPLE2/DOS 

For example, if 

/MAIN/LIB/APPLE2/DOS 

is mounted on drive 2 and your network interface 
card is in slot 6, type: 

RUN PRINT,S6,D2 

If you decide to move the PRINT program to your 
boot volume, you can run it directly by typing: 

RUN PRINT 

A.2 Proper Syntax for File Names 

When you enter file names into the request form, 
enter them as they appear in the catalog for 
that virtual volume. 

A.3 Presetting Defaults for the Print Request 
Form 

Chapter 2 of this manual shows the print request 
form. You will note that when you invoke your 
form that there are several blanks for you to 
use to specify printing options. You may decide 
that many of the option specifications need not 
change from printing to printing. For instance, 
everything you print may be from a certain 
volume, or you may always use a certain printer 
and setup combination, or you may always want 
two copies of everything. 

If you would prefer not to specify each of the 
options every time you print a file, you can 
preset defaults for those options which you do 
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need to respecify very frequently. 

In order to preset defaults for options do the 
following: 

1. Decide on a virtual DOS volume which you 
intend to be booting from each time you are 
printing, or from which you can direct the 
system to run the PRINT program. 

2. Boot the selected volume. 

3. Type the following 

MOUNT /MAIN/LIB/APPLE2/DOS 

4. Type the following: 

LOAD PRINT,St,Dn (where "t" is the slot in 
which the Network Interface card resides 
(usually 6) and "n" is the number of the 
virtual drive in which /MAIN/LIB/APPLE2/DOS 
is mounted.) 

Modify the user-definable defaults at the 
bottom of the program, and enter the defaults 
that you desire. 

Then type the following: 

SAVE PRINT,St,Dn (where "n" is the number of 
the virtual drive from which you will want to 
run the Print program.) 

A.4 Printing Applesoft and Integer BASIC Files 

Applesoft and Integer BASIC files can be printed 
by the Print Server Subsystem. Enter file names 
just as you would for text files. 
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A.5 Printing DOS Files on a Local Printer 

To print files to a local printer, the correct 
interface card for your printer must be 
installed in any free slot of your Apple //0 

LOAD the file which you want to print 0 

Type the following: 

PRlin (where "n" is the slot containing the print, 
interface card.) 

Then type: 

LIST 
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Appendix B 

Using the Print Server Subsystem 
in the Apple II Pascal Environment 

B.O Introduction 

This appendix contains special instructions for 
operation of the Print Server Subsystem in the 
Apple II Pascal environment. It is organized as 
follows instructions and information about the 
following: 

1. Section B.1 explains how to invoke the 
. request form from the Apple II 

environment. 

print 
Pascal 

2. Section B.2 explains the proper syntax for 
file names. 

3. Section B.3 explains how to preset defaults 
for the print request form.' 

4. Section B.4 explains how to use the server 
request menu commands. 

s. Section B.S explains how to print files on a 
local priIi"ter. 

These instructions are specific to Apple II 
Pascal and are meant to be read in conjunction 
with the more general instructions provided in 
Chapters 1 and 2 of this manual. 

B.1 Invoking the Print Request Form 

To invoke the print request form, type "X" to 
select the "Execute" option from the main Pascal 
command line. Then specify that LIB:REQUEST is 
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to be executed. 

The following menu will appear: 

Server Request Menu Version 

Server Commands • • . • 
P - PRINT server request 
F FILE server request 
S Display STATUS of previous requests 
D Display STATUS of print queue 
K KILL a previous print request 
Q QUIT (exit this program) 
H HELP (display tutorial) 
? - HELP (display tutorial) 

As you. can. see, there are a number of options in 
this menu, one of which is PRINT. In B.4 we 
discuss the other commands listed in this menu 
in more detail. In fact, since you know that 
you want to invoke the print request form 
whenever you want to print a file, you can 
specify that you want to execute LIB:PRINT 
instead of "REQUEST" 0 ·If you do so, the system 
will bypass this menu and take you straight to 
the print request form. Try this now. 

Type Q to quit the Server Command Uenu. 

Now type "X" to select the execute function from 
the main pascal command line. 

Now type LIB:PRINT. 

Now you should have successfully invoked the 
print request form. Turn to Chapter 2 for 
detailed ins ructions on filling out this form 
and initiating print requests. Also read B.3 
below to learn how to preset defaults for the 
printing options in this form. 
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If the PRINT program is not on the shared 
library volume, you should contact your system 
manager as your print server software has not\ 
been installed. 

B.2 Proper Syntax for File Names 

If you want to print a text file, MARCH. TEXT for 
example, you can enter "MARCH.TEXT" or "MARCH". 
Either name will work because PASCAL will find 
MARCH. TEXT. 

Do not attempt to print any file other than a 
text file. 

When specifying 
form, you can 
name field. 

fiN: FILENAME 

or 

files for the print request 
enter the following in the file 

VOLUMENAME:FILENAME 

If the volume indicated in your filename entry 
is currently mounted at your workstation, the 
second option PATHNAME -- will be filled in 
for you so that the pathname of the volume you 
indicated in the filename field appears. 

B.3 Presetting Defaults for the Print Request 
Form 

Chapter 2 of this manual shows the print request 
form. You t~ill note that when you invoke your 
form that there are several blanks for you to 
use to specify printing options. You may decide 
that many of the option specifications need not 
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change from printing to printing. For instance, 
everything you print may be from a certain 
volume, or you may always use a certain printer 
and setup combination, or you may always want 
two copies of everything. 

If you would prefer not to specify each of the 
options every time you print a file, you can 
preset defaults for those options which you do 
not want or need to respecify very frequently_ 

There are two files called Defaults.Text; one is 
configured by the system manager and is located 
on the shared library volume, and the other is 
configured by you and is to be located on your 
boot volume. 

The Defaults.Text file on your boot volume can 
be used by you to specify defaults for the 
printing options. The defaults you specify in 
this file will be read into the print request 
form each time it is invoked. 

When the PRINT program is executed, the option 
specifications from the Defaults.Text file on 
the user's boot volume are read into the 
appropriate option blanks. If the Defaults.Text 
file does not contain specifications for all 
possible option blanks, the Defaults.Text file 
on the shared library volume will be read in to 
fill in blanks not filled by the user's 
defaults. The Defaults.Text file on the shared 
library volume is used by the system manager to 
set default specifications which are expected to 
be true for most users most of the time. The 
user's Defaults.Text file takes precedence over 
the shared library Defaults.Text file. This 
means that if both files specify a default for 
the same option, the user's specifications 
prevail (are the ones that appear in the Request 
Form when it is invoked). 
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Having the default values placed in the form 
automatically, saves time. However, if one or 
more of these preset defaults is not right for a 
particular job, you can change them in the print 
request form. Just use the <Return> key to move 
from line to line. To change the contents of a 
particular line in the form, move the cursor to 
that line and start typing your new value. The 
previous contents disappear as soon as you enter 
the first character. When you have finished 
filling in or approving all of the option 
specifications, follow the instructions at the 
bottom of the form for exiting the form. You 
will then be prompted to issue your request. 

In order to preset defaults for print request 
options, use the. Pascal editor to create a text 
file called Defaults.Text. 

The following shows the possible options for 
which you can set defaults and the"proper syntax 
to use for doing so. If you do not wish to set a 
value The system manager's Default.Text file can 
contain a value for that default, or you can 
fill in its value each time you initiate a print 
request. 
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To Set Enter in Defaults.Text 

User 
Name 
Network Pathname 
File Server 

Page Title 
Identification 

Print Server 

Print Model 

Eject Value 
Setup 
Priority 

Copies 

User: User ID 
Name: User Name 

Print: Pathname <Pathname> 
Print: FS <Station name 

or address> 
Print: Title <"Title"> 
Print: Identification 

<"Identification"> 
Print: Server <stn name or 

address> 
Print: Printer 

<printer name> 
Print: Eject <value> 
Print: Setup <name> 
Print: Priority 

<Priority Value> 
Print: Copies <number> 

Below is an extended explanation of each of the 
parameters in the above list~ You can learn the 
purpose of each parameter and decide what your 
default t if anYt should be: 

1. "User" and "Name" are file server global 
system parameters and are not restricted to 
the print request program. They must be 
entered by beginning lines with "User:" and 
"Name:". The print request program will 
ignore any lines in Defaults.Text that do not 
begin with "Print:"t "User:"t or "Name:"t 
since in the PLAN 4000 (TM) system» other 
products also use Defaults.Text to preset 
defaults. "User may be printed out as a logo 
on the header page of your job (if the system 
manager formats the header pages to do sO)t 
and is usually a short ID, such as your 
initials. "Name" may also be printed out on 
the header page and is usually a longer 
identification, such as your full name. 
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2. Full Network pathname or, if a default 
directory is set, a partial pathname. For 
example, if /MAIN/USERS is set as the default 
directory. 

SMITH/A 

can be specified in Defaults.Text and the 
Request program will understand that 
/MAIN/USERS/SMITH/A is meant. 

3. File server: station address in decimal, or 
in hexadecimal preceded by .. $ " • Ask the 
system manager for file server name if one 
has been assigned. 

4. Page Title and Identification optio.ns must be 
enclosed in quotes. For no title, include in 
Defaults.Text: 

Print: Title .... 

5. Copies must be between 1 and 999. 

6. Print server: station address in decimal, or 
in hexadecimal preceded by "$". Ask system 
manager for print server name if one has been 
assigned. 

7. Eject (page length) must be between 0 and 
999. 

8. Priority must be L, S, H, or 0 (Low, 
Standard, High, or Overnight). 

Multiple commands can be entered on the same 
line. 

Below is a sample Defaults.Text file such as you 
might create: 
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User: Smith 
Name: John Smith's Fiscal Account 
Print: Pathname /MAIN/USERS/SMITH/TEXT 
Print: FS $FD 
Print: Copies 3 Eject 55 
Print: Server FISCAL 
Print: Printer Lineprinter Priority Low 
Print: Setup Ledger 
Print: Title "Smith's Accounts" 

If a Defaults.Text file like'the sample above 
were placed on your boot volume, its contents 
would be read by the request program when it 
is invoked and the following form with 
defaults specified would appear: 

Print Request Version X.X 

--) File(s) to print? 

FS Pathname: /MAIN/USERS/SMITH/TEXT 

File server: $FD 

Page title: Smith's Accounts 

Identification: 

Number of Copies: 3 
Print Server: FISCAL 

Printer Model: LINEPRINTER 
Eject (O=none): 55 

Setup: LEDGER 
Priority (L/S/H/O: LOW 

As we explained above, The request program 
will also read the Defaults.Text that is 
located on the shared library volume. This 
file contains the defaults that have been set 
by your system manager. Any defaults set in 
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your own Defaults.Text, however, will take 
precedence over the shared Defaults.Text 
file. Any default values missing from your 
file will be supplied. if present, from the 
shared file. 

When your job is printed, a "header" page is 
printed in front of it, listing information 
specified by the system manager. This 
information may include a logo representing 
your "user" value, the name of the file 
printed, its FS pathname, and other such 
information. 

B.4 ·Using the Server Request Menu Commands 

This section describes the server request menu 
in detail. Remember that this is the menu tyhich 
appears when the request program is executed. 

Server Commands. • • 
P - PRINT server request 
F - FILE server request 
S·- Display STATUS of previous requests 
D - Display STATUS of print queue 
K - KILL a previous print request 
Q - QUIT (exit this program) 
H - HELP (display tutorial) 
? - HELP (display tutorial) 

As we have seen, entering "P" takes us to a list 
of printing options and allows us to create and 
queue print requests. The command letters "K", 
"D", "S", "F", "Q", "H" and "?" will no'y be 
discussed. 

"~" - Display STATUS of print queue 

Typing "D" when the Server Command Menu is 
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displayed will cause the program to display 
current information about the Print Server 
subsystem and print request queue 0 First, all 
print server stations are listed: 

Active Print Servers 
($DO) print FISCAL (busy) 

($Dl) print 2NDFLOOR 
($D2) print R&D 

Printing 1124 
for SMITH: 
Page 7 line 38 
Currently idle 
Currently idle 

Print server station addresses (in hexadecimal), 
names and status are displayed. If a printer is 
printing a job, information on the progress of 
the job is also displayed. 

Next, print requests that have not yet been 
processed by the print servers are listed: 

New Requests (not yet entered in queue): 
12/01 14:33 PRINT 

If servers are printing other jobs when new 
requests are queued, the new requests must wait 
to be read. They are soon read by active 
servers, however, and moved to the active queue, 
which is displayed: 

Date Time Qnum User Status Identification 
12/01 11:30 28 DOE Waiting File LIST on 

/MAIN/USERS/DOE/B 
Note: Needs THERMAL setup RED 

12/01 14:10 30 SMITH Active File EXAMPLE on 
/MAIN/USERS/SMITH/A 

12/01 12:16 29 JONES Completed File TEST on ~ 
/MAIN/USERS/JONES/A ~ 

As shown in this example, date and time of the 
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request's creation are displayed, together with 
the queue number assigned to the job, and the 
user's name. If passwords have been set on FS 
pathnames, they are not displayed. However, 
their existence is indicated by the presence of 
a colon following the directory or volume name 
with the password set. 

The display will list as many of the currently 
queued print requests (active, waiting, and 
completed) as will fit on the screen. However, 
waiting requests will be shown at the top of the 
list, oldest first. 

"Active" requests are being printed; "completed" 
requests have been printed· or killed; "waiting" 
requests have print parameters specified that do 

. not match those currently set by the system 
manager (such as SETUP type). Such jobs will be 
held, waiting, until the system manager changes 
the system parameters to match the request or 
until the request is killed. (The Kill command 
("K") is described below.) 

When multiple print servers are present, a job 
may temporarily be listed as "waiting" because 
its parameters do not match those set for the 
first print server that reads it. When the 
intended server reads it, it will become 
"active". 

For waiting requests, the display will list (one 
of) the print parameters that do not match those 
currently set for the print system, after the 
word "needs": 

Note: Needs THERMAL setup RED 

In the sample 
request number 
user '"DOE" be 
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"THERMAL" using the "RED" setup. The current 
configuration of this print server does not 
include a printer named "THERMAL" with the "RED" 
setup. Request 28 must wait until the system 
manager reconfigures the system, or until 
another print server with the proper setup reads 
the queue. If a number of skipped requests have 
accumulated, recently queued requests may not 
fit on the screen. If this is the case, use the 
"D" command described below to check the status 
of your job. 

To freeze a 
and type S. 

display, hold down 
The message 

==>suspended<== 

the <ctrl> key 

will appear at the bottom of the screen. Type 
any key to have the updating resume. (After one 
hour of updating the display on your screen, the 
program will automatically enter this suspended 
mode.) 

Note: If your network has multiple file servers 
that are serviced by one print server station, 
you should be aware that requests from users 
with a different default file server than yours 
will not appear in your queue display. 
Therefore, your display may show that your 
request is next in line when, actually, another 
request from a different file server precedes 
yours. However, the queue display will show a 
request from any file server while it is in the 
act of printing. 

"S" - Display STATUS of previous requests 

To learn more about specific queued requests 
than is possible with the "D" command, type "s" 
when the Server command menu is displayed. A 
number of options will be displayed 
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L(ist) D(isplay) H(elp) Q(uit)? 

Typing "L" or "D" will cause the prompt 

Enter queue number or id? 

Entering the queue number for your request will 
cause the "L" command to display date and time 
of the request, queue number, user 
identification, and request status. 

Given the user id or queue number of a request, 
"S" will list: 

Your station name or station address 
Parameter change needed 
Queue date and time 
User ID and station address 
Job status 
Priority 
Print Server requested 
Print Servers that have skipped the request 

Instead of queue number, you may enter: 

1. "ALL" 
2. "Identification" value 
3. Your user name 

The "L" and "D" commands will then display 
information for: 

1. All currently queued requests (and as 
many of the completed requests as your 
system serves - usually 200), or 

2. All requests queued that have the 
"Identification" you specify somewhere 
in their "Identification" field.' 
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3. All requests queued under your user 
name. 

Note that the first time you use the "L" and "D" 
commands to check the status of a request, you 
will not know the queue number of the request. 
However, you will know its identification and 
your user name and can specify the message by 
using one or the other. 

If you have queued more than one print request 
recently, but are interested in the status of 
only one, it will be to your advantage to use 
unique identification (such as the name of the 
file to be printed) for each job. 

"Kit - KILL ~ previous print request 

To remove a print request from the print queue 
before it has been printed, simply press "K·· 
when the Server Command Menu is displayed. You 
will be asked to provide the queue number of 
your request, your user name, or other print 
request information for your job. 

The queue number of your job is obtained by 
using the "L" option that is part of the Kill 
menu. "L" functions as described in the previous 
section. 

Providing your queue number will cause the print 
request program to remove that specific request 
from the request queue. If instead of 
specifying a single queue number, you tell the 
request program which user you are, the program 
will display one at a time the print requests 
that you currently have queued. Select the one 
you want removed, and the request program will 
kill it. 
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The Kill command creates a kill request. 
Typically, the print server station will read 
the request to kill a job while the job is 
waiting to be done, and the server will remove 
the original request from the queue. 

Requests can be killed only at the user station 
from which they were made. Requests currently 
being printed can only be aborted at the print 
server console by the system manager. 

"F" - FILE server request 

Connects you to the FS NET command program. 
Enter FS commands as needed. Th~ commands will 
be executed and the prompt repeated. Type Q to 
exit. 

"~" - QUIT (exit program) 

Typing "Q" returns you to the Pascal command 
level. 

"?" and "H" - HELP (display tutorial) 

Typing "?" or "H" causes the questi~n 

Help on what subject? 

to be displayed. Enter "STATUS", "DISPLAY", 
"PRINT" , "KILL" , "FS" ,"HELP" or"?" and 
information on how to use that particular Print 
Server command will be displayed. Typing "ALL" 
will cause all the help information to be 
displayed. 
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B.5 Printing Pascal Files on a Local Printer 

To print files on a local printer, be sure the 
appropriate printer interface card is inserted 
in slot 1 of your Apple II. 

Then type the following: 

X LIB:NET (from main Pascal command line to 
execute the NET program) 

After the NET program 
following: 

SET DRIVE 6 REAL 

prompt, type the 

Q (to quit the NET program and return to the 
main command lineo) 

Select the Filer option from the main Pascal 
command line. 

Select the Transfer option. 

The prompt will be: 

Which file? 

Your response will be the name of the file to be 
printed. 

The prompt will be: 

To where? 

Your response will be: 

Printer: 
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Appendix C 

Using the Print Server Subsystem 
in the Apple II CpIM Environment 

C.O Introduction 

This appendix 
operation of 
Apple II CpIM 
instructions 
following. 

contains special instructions for 
the network print software in the 

environment. It contains 
and information about the 

1. Section C.l explains how to invoke the 
request form from the Apple II 
environment. 

print 
CpIM 

2. Section C.2 explains how to provide the 
proper syntax for file names. 

3. Section C.3 eXElains how to preset defaults 
for the print request form. 

4. Section C.4 eXElains how to print MBASIC 
files. 

5. Section C.5 eJ:CElains how to print files from 
a local printer. 

These instructions are specific to Apple // CP/M 
and are meant to be read in conjunction with the 
more general instructions provided in Chapters 1 
and 2 of this manual. 

C.l Invoking the Print Request Form 

To print a file from the Apple II CP/M 
environment, you need to type "PRINT" after the 
CP/M prompt. This will cause the print request 
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program to appear. The print request program is 
described in detail in Chapter 2 of this 
manual. 

NOTE: If PRINT.COM is not located on the 
currently logged-in volume, you will need to 
specify the volume. For example: 

C:PRINT 

C.2 Proper Syntax for File Names 

When specifying filenames to print, enter the 
name exactly as it appears in the "DIR" 
listing. 

C.3 Presetting Defaults for the Print Request 
Form 

Chapter 2 of this manual shows the print request 
form. You will note that when you invoke your 
form that there are several blanks for you to 
use to specify printing options. You may decide 
that many of the option specifications need not 
change from printing to printing. For instance, 
everything you print may be from a certain 
volume, or you may always use a certain printer 
and setup combination, or you may always want 
two copies of everything. 

If you would prefer not to specify each of the 
options every time you print a file, you can 
preset defaults for those options which you do 
'not need to specify very frequently. 

There are two files called Defaults.Txt: one is 
configured by the system manager and is located 
on the shared library volume, which is normally 
mounted on drive H, and the other is configured 
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by you and is to be located on your logged-in 
drive (logged in at the time that PRINT.COM is 
invoked). 

The Defaults.Txt file on the logged-in drive can 
be used by you to specify defaults for the 
printing' options. The defaults you specify in 
this file will be read into the print request 
form each time it is "invoked. 

When the PRINT program is executed, the option 
specifications from the Defaults.Txt file on the 
logged-in drive are read into the appropriate 
option blanks. If the Defaults.Txt file on the 
logged-in drive does not contain specifications 
for all possible option blanks, the Defaults.Txt 
file on the shared. library volume (H:) will be 
read in to fill in blanks that are not specified 
by the user. The Defaults.Txt file on the 
shared library volume is used by the system 
manager to specify options that are expected to 
be true for most users most of the time. The 
user's Defaults.Txt file takes precedence over 
the shared library Defaults.Txt file. This means 
that if both files specify a default for the 
same option, the user's specification prevails 
(is the one which appears in the request form 
when it is invoked). 

Having the d~fault values automatically placed 
in the form, saves time. However, if one or 
more of these preset defaults is not right for a 
particular job, you can change it in the print 
request form. Just use the <Return> key to move 
from line to line. To change the contents of a 
particular line in the form, move the cursor to 
that line and start typing your new value. The 
previous contents disappear as soon as you ent~i 
the first character. When you have finished 
filling in or approving all of the opti~o 

specifications, follow the instructions at the 

4/1/83 



APPLE II CpIM 

bottom of the form for exiting the form. You 
will then be prompted to issue your request. 

Below we' show the format for entering defaults 
in the Defaults.Txt file: 

To Set Enter in Defaults.Txt 

User User: User ID 
Name Name: User Name 
Network Pathname Print: Path <Pathname> 
File Server Print: FS 

Page Title 
Identification 

Print Server 

<station name or address> 
Print: Title <"Title"> 
Print: Identification 
<"Identification"> 
Print: Server 
<stn name or address> 

Printer Model 
Eject Value 
Setup 
Priority 

Print: Printer <printer name> 
Print: Eject <value> 
Print: Setup <name> 
Print: Priority 
<Priority Value> 

Copies Print: Copies <number> 

Below are extended explanations of each option: 

1. "User" and "Name" are FS global system 
parameters and are not restricted to the 
print request program. They must be entered 
by beginning lines with "User:" and "Name:". 
The print request program will ignore any 
lines in Defaults.Txt that do not begin with 
"Print: ", "User:", or "Name: tt, since in PLAN 
4000 system other products may also use 
Defaults.Txt to preset defaults. 

"User" may be printed out as 
header page of your job 
manager formats the header 
and is usually a short 

a logo on the 
(if the system 

pages to do so), 
ID, such as your 
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initials. "Name" may also be printed out on 
the header page and is usually a longe~. 

identification, such as your full name. 

2. Full Network pathname must be entered. 

3. "File server" is specified by entering 
station address in decimal, or in hexadecimal 

. preceded by "$" , or station name if 
assigned. 

4. "Page Title" and "Identification" options 
must be enclosed in quotes. For no title, 
include in Defaults.Txt 

Print: Ti tle "" 

s. "Copies" must be between 1 and 999. 

6. "Print server" is specified by entering 
station address in decimal, or in hexadecimal 
preceded by "$". Ask system manager for 
print server name if one has been assigned. 

7. "Eject" (page length) must be between 0 and 
999. 

8. "Priority" must be L, ·S, H, or 0 (Low, 
Standard, High, or Overnight). 

Hultiple commands can be entered on the same 
line. 

Now that you have seen the expected format for 
your Defaults.Txt file, you are ready to create 
one. Use any CP/M editor to create a text file 
called Defaults.Txt. Below is a text file like 
one you might create: 
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A sample Defaults.Txt file: 

User : Smith 
Name : John Smith's Fiscal Account 
Print: Pathname /MAIN/USERS/SMITH/TEXT 
Print: FS $FD 
Print: Copies 3 Eject 55 
Print: Server FISCAL 
Print: Printer Lineprinter Priority Low 
Print: Setup Ledger 
Print: Title "Smith's Accounts" 

-If the above Defaults.Txt file were created, 
stored on the user's logged-in volume and read 
in by the PRINT.COM file the print request form 
would appear as follows when invoked: 

Pr~int' Reques t Version 

--) File(s) to print? 

FS Pathname: /MAIN/USERS/SMITH/TEXT 

File server: $FD 

Page title: Smith""s Accounts 

Identification: 

Number of Copies: 3 
Print Server: FISCAL 

Printer Model: LINEPRINTER 
Eject (O-none): 55 

Setup: LEDGER 
Priority (L/S/H/O): LOW 

When your job is printed, a "header" page is 
printed in front of it, listing information 
specified by the system manager. This 

-information may include a logo representing your 
"user" value, the name of the file printed, its 
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FS pathname, and possibly other· information .• 

C.4 Printing MBASIC Files 

Normally, the print server subsystem only prints 
text files. However it is possible for it·;·to 
print BASIC files under the Apple //-.CP:/M 
environment. 

. ~, '') 

BASIC files that are to be printed must be 
"SAVE"das ASCII files. To do so enter MBASle 
and LOAD the BASIC program into memory. Then<:S; .C· 

SAVE "filename", A :.),. ! 

The file will then exist as a textfile, not as' a 
tokenized program, and can be printed using 
PRINT. COM. 

C.s Printing Files on a Local Printer 

To print files on a local printer, be sure that 
the proper interface card for that printer is 
installed in slot 1 of your Apple Computer. Use 
the PIP eommand, directing the files to LST:. 
You can also· type <Ctrl>-P and then TYPE 
filename. 
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